Midyear Report of the Town of Chebeague Transition Committee

The process of transition to the new Town of Chebeague Island has been in operation four months.  Each of the ten subcommittees has had an opportunity to report on its work and to make recommendations to the Transition Committee.  Many are well along in developing ordinances and working out initial budgets and job descriptions.  The public meeting on January 28 provides the Transition Committee an opportunity to lay out for public discussion how the town and school governments will be organized, and what it sees as the procedures and timetables for developing the Town of Chebeague Island’s budget and beginning to hire its employees.  

The Role of the Transition Committee

The legislation setting up the Town of Chebeague Island specified, in inimitable legislative style, that there would be a transition committee of nine representatives who would be 

Vested with the powers to represent the future Town of Chebeague Island and to enter into letters of intent and memoranda of understanding for the establishment of its local government, to negotiate inter-local agreements and to engage in other necessary transition activities.  Any agreements made by the transition representatives must be presented for ratification by the Town of Chebeague Island’s legislative body after the incorporation of the Town of Chebeague Island.

Now that the Committee and its subcommittees are well into this work, they are beginning to really grapple with exactly what it means to “enter into letters of intent, and so on.  

One discussion that has been taking place in the Transition Committee, in its subcommittees and in public meetings is how much of the Town government should be set up by the Transition Committee, and how much should be left to the Town Meeting, Selectmen and initial officials once the Town is in existence after July 1.  

Clearly, the school has to be open for operation in the fall. The Transition Committee has voted that the town office should be “open for business” once the initial Town Meeting has adopted basic ordinances and a budget.  A plan and budget to make this happen are being developed.  No employees can be hired officially before that initial meeting.  But to make the opening happen it will be necessary to “enter into letters of intent” before July 1 with at least some prospective employees.  The Town of Cumberland has offered to provide free training for administrative personnel in the Cumberland Town office during June, so it is to our benefit to have made commitments to administrative staff by June so that they can take advantage of this.  

On the other hand, having a functioning town office on July 2 does not mean that every detail of the structure and personnel of the Town government will be in place before the first Town Meeting.  The subcommittees are working toward proposing that the first Town Meeting adopt ordinances essentially the same as we have had as part of Cumberland.  But they are also identifying issues which future Town Meetings, Selectmen, Town Committees and the initial administrative personnel may wish to take up once the Town is up and running.  Ordinances may be changed to better fit Chebeague’s circumstances.  Town Meeting might decide to add a Budget Committee to advise the Town Meeting about proposed expenditures.  And these are just a few examples.  A town government is bound to evolve over time and ours may evolve a fair amount fairly quickly in the first few years.   

Organization of the Town of Chebeague Island

The Governmental Structure Subcommittee and the Education Subcommittee have been working on the organization of the Town and the School District, beginning with the basics such as what kind of elected officials will the Town have and how many.  The other subcommittees have been focusing on what will be the responsibilities and personnel of the various departments of the town government – units like Public Safety and Public Works.  

Some of the structure is defined by state laws that require local governments to perform certain functions, like providing public education and animal control, and to have certain kinds of officials, such as an assessor and an election clerk.  These are responsibilities we know now that we have to meet and personnel we have to have.

But state law leaves a lot of room for towns to organize their governments however they see fit.  Many kinds of functions, ordinances and personnel are optional and, particularly in smaller towns, like Chebeague, some have functions that others do not.  It is up to the various subcommittees to decide what the new Town of Chebeague Island should have.  This work has now gotten far enough for the Governmental Structure Subcommittee to produce the three attached organization charts.  They may look like organization charts for every other town you have ever seen, but a lot of work already lies behind them, and much work remains to be done to flesh them out fully.

The Town’s legislative body will be the Town Meeting.  Each Meeting must elect a Moderator.  The Meeting will elect five selectmen who, in turn, will appoint the various Town committees.  There will also be a School Board.  The Transition Committee has approved the Governmental Structure Subcommittee’s recommendation that the Town hire a full-time Administrative Assistant (similar to a town manager) and a full-time Town Clerk/Tax Collector.  Their job descriptions cover a very wide range of duties.  State law requires that the school district have a Superintendent.

Below them, responsible to the Town Meeting through the Selectmen and administrator, are the town departments.  The various subcommittees have made recommendations concerning many of their functions.  

Leon Hamilton will report at the meeting on the Coastal Waters Ordinance and the part-time jobs of Harbormaster and Clam Warden.   

Stephen Todd’s Public Works Subcommittee has recommended that the Town create a Public Works department with one part-time and two full-time employees.  

The Land Use Subcommittee has recommended that the Town adopt state building, electrical and plumbing codes, hire a part-time code enforcement officer and establish a Board of Zoning Appeals.  

Doug Ross’ Public Safety Subcommittee has recommended that the Fire Department continue to operate largely as it has in the past.  Its most challenging issues relate to arranging for essential off-island support for the Fire and Rescue department such as dispatch services and a mainland ambulance.  

The Waste Management Subcommittee is in a similar situation.  They have recommended that the Transfer Station continue to operate much as it does now, with a part-time attendant.  They are now working on soliciting bids for all the jobs involved in getting the refuse and recycling off the island and to disposal sites that will give Chebeague the most service for its money. 

The Governmental Structure and Finance Subcommittees have jointly worked on setting up the proposed Town office in the Public Safety Building.  Their work has already produced donated furniture and office equipment and several other recommendations.

Hiring Policy and Timetable

As they work on what services the Town will provide and how functions will be organized, the subcommittees are developing clear ideas about the kind of personnel the town should hire.  The Governmental Structure, Public Works and Land Use Subcommittees have developed formal job descriptions for some of their positions.  Others are working toward theirs.  There is agreement on the Transition Committee that the hiring process for school employees will be the same as that for town employees, within the constraints posed by union contracts.

Chebeague will inevitably have a variety of hiring and payment arrangements with employees.  Some, like the Town Administrator, the Town Clerk and employees in Public Works, will be regular town employees, full or part-time.  Some, like the firemen, will have the same pay arrangements they have now with Cumberland where the officials get a yearly stipend and firemen are paid for answering calls and going to training sessions. A third group will be contract employees. These include positions such as the town attorney and the code enforcement officer that involve only part-time work and require specialized skills that may not be readily available on the island.

The issue of the status of present Cumberland employees has been an important one.  Recent discussions within the Transition Committee, with advice from several lawyers who have been involved in the transition process, have developed a policy that seeks to give particular weight in the hiring process to past experience working on Chebeague in similar jobs.  It states:

1. Each position for employment with the Town of Chebeague Island will be described in a job description including key elements of the position, desired qualifications of applicants and proposed salary ranges.

2. Desired qualifications for each position shall include, among other things, experience working as a municipal or school district employee on Chebeague Island in a comparable position.

3. Each position opening and job description will be posted publicly on and off the island.

4. Current employees of the Town of Cumberland or SAD 51 with experience working on Chebeague Island will be contacted to determine whether they have an interest in being considered for positions comparable to their current positions with Cumberland or SAD 51 and encouraged to apply for employment with the Town of Chebeague Island.

5. In evaluating candidates for employment by the Town of Chebeague Island, applicants who are now employed by the Town of Cumberland or SAD 51 with experience working in comparable positions on Chebeague Island will receive preference over otherwise equally qualified applicants without experience working on Chebeague Island as Cumberland or SAD 51 employees.

6. The transition Committee will review all applications.  Letters of intent to hire, including proposed salaries and benefits, will be offered to successful applicants.  Hiring will be finalized on approval by the first Town Meeting.

Given that at least some of the key employees should have job offers by June, the Transition Committee expects that public notice for prospective jobs in the town will begin to be posted in mid-February.  The jobs will be advertised both on and off the island.  People on the island are strongly encouraged to apply for jobs that they think they would be qualified for.  

Budget Timetable

Working out the organization chart and the responsibilities of town officials, and working out the start-up logistics of the town office inevitably involves developing budgets for paying employees and providing services.  The largest item in any municipal budget is always personnel costs, but a new town will also have a variety of start-up costs that would normally not be a part of a year-to-year budget.

In the fall Bill Shane provided the Transition Committee with detailed information about the past, present and projected budgets of all Cumberland’s departments.  Each subcommittee was given the data for the functions they were covering and the Finance Committee developed a memo suggesting how to approach the job of developing budgets.   In addition, the subcommittees all have the CICA budget that was presented to the Legislature last year, and are using that as guidance for the “ballpark” scale of expenditures they expect to propose.  

The elements of the budget are being developed by the various subcommittees.  Several have already made detailed, if tentative, recommendations to the Transition Committee and others will submit their recommendations by February 15.  At that point the Transition Committee will begin a process for public review of the budget similar to the process that would usually be used by any town or school district.  As the attached flow-chart indicates. an initial public workshop on the budget proposals will be held by the Transition Committee on March 4.  There will be public hearings on the draft on March 18 and April 1.  A final budget will be prepared by April 29 in time for inclusion in the warrants for the initial Town Meeting.  

Already the amount of detail in the recommendations that the TC has acted on may be more than some people really want to know about their Town government.  But the strength of Town Meeting government is that all citizens are legislators.  It is essential that you understand the various personnel and budgetary proposals that will come before you at the first Town Meeting in July.  It is equally important that you make your concerns and opinions known to the Transition Committee so that they do not bring proposals to that first Town Meeting that do not reflect the views of Chebeague residents and taxpayers.  There will inevitably be disagreements among people over what the Town should do and how it should be run, and it is necessary for these disagreements to be discussed and not swept under the rug.  So bring your questions, comments and opinions to the meeting on January 28 and help to shape your Town government.
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